DUKES COUNTY COMMISSION

Minutes

Wednesday, September 28, 2005 at 5:00 p.m.

County Administration Building

Call to order

Chairman John Alley called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.  A quorum was present.  Commissioners Leonard Jason, Jr., Leslie Leland, Nelson Smith, Paul Strauss, Robert M. Sawyer, and Roger W. Wey were present.  Additionally County Manager E. Winn Davis; Noreen Mavro Flanders, Treasurer; Sheriff Michael A. McCormack; Dianne Powers, Register of Deeds; Steve Berlucchi, County Engineer; Jo Ann Murphy, Veterans’ Agent; Kendra Read, Health and Environment Director; Carol Grant, Assistant Treasurer & Parking Clerk; Sarah Kuh, Vineyard Health Care Access Program Director; TJ Hegarty, Rodent Control Director, and Deborah H. Potter, Executive Assistant were also present.

Other representatives and visitors included:  Kate Warner, The Vineyard Energy Project; Jim Powers and Frank Serreti of Powers and Sullivan; Tristan Israel, County Advisory Board; James Kinsella, Vineyard Gazette; and Joanie Ames, MVTV.
Adoption of Minutes
· Leslie Leland moved and Nelson Smith seconded, with Robert M. Sawyer requesting a change from “vice” on page 4 to instead of, that the Commissioners vote to accept the minutes of September 14, 2005, and SO VOTED (7-0-0.)
County Manager’s Report
· County Manager E. Winn Davis invitation of the Massachusetts Association of County Commissioners (MACC) to attend the meeting being held on October 12, 2005 at Noon at the John Carver Inn in Plymouth.  Commissioners John S. Alley, Robert M. Sawyer, Roger Wey, and Paul Strauss will attend with E. Winn Davis and Commissioners Leonard Jason, Jr., Nelson Smith, and Leslie Leland advising of their attendance at a later time.  Noreen Mavro Flanders, Dianne Powers, and Sheriff Michael A. McCormack have prior commitments.
· County Manager E. Winn Davis advised that the FY2006 Dukes County Budget in the amount of $4,449,715.34 has been approved by the County Government Finance Review Board.
· County Manager E. Winn Davis also advised that both he and the executive assistant, as well as other county employees, would be “under arrest” on October 5th to support the MDA.
· County Manager E. Winn Davis will also be away on October 6th, 7th, and 11th on a personal trip.
Chairman’s Report and Communication
· Chairman John S. Alley proclaimed Sunday, October 2nd through Saturday, October, 8th, 2005 as National 4-H week.  4-H began in 1902 and as it enters its second century of service we are pleased to announce that 4-H is returning to Martha's Vineyard with the help of enthusiastic volunteer leaders.  If you would like to know more about 4-H, please visit our website at www.dukescounty.org and click on County News.
Subcommittee Reports: 

None.

Old Business: 
None
New Business:
· Kate Warner, from the Vineyard Energy Project, presented the Commissioners with a very detailed report on the energy plan produced by the group with the purpose of trying to identify steps that can be taken to improve energy efficiency on Martha's Vineyard.  This becomes ever more important as oil and other fuel prices increase, ongoing environmental concerns about air pollution, climatic changes, and Martha's Vineyard dependency on imported energy.
Consequently the Vineyard Energy Project commissioned a 10 year Energy Action Plan from Christine Donovan (a respected energy planner) and other consultants to identify realistic opportunities to help reduce energy demands and improve alternate sources of energy production.

Some highlights from that plan include:


Increasing the Efficiency of Existing Buildings and New Construction:



Reduce electric consumption by replacing incandescent lights



Implement penalties for high electric consumption



Improve energy/building performance through upgrades


Change building codes to encourage high performance buildings


Increase Solar Electricity and Water Heating



Increase number of 2.4 kilowatt systems on Island



Encourage the use of solar hot water heaters


Increase Wind Power:



Install 10 small scale wind turbines providing .1% of Island energy



Install 10 medium wind turbines providing 1% of Island energy



Install 10 large turbines as a long term initiative to provide 22% of 


the Island’s energy.  Due to electrical wiring requirements, these 


should be grouped together as much as possible.


Utilize Biomass Resources:



Explore potential use of wood harvested on a sustainable basis 



from State Forest



Collect organic portion of solid waste stream and produce compost


Control Growth in Transportation Energy Use:



Reduce future growth in total vehicle miles traveled per day



Encourage the use of Hybrid vehicles and bio-diesel fuel

Kate continued by identifying how initially the gains seemed small but as the programs develop, the potential rewards are quite substantial.  The ways she identified how the County could help included:



Being promoters and supporters of the lighting challenge



Urging the VTA to try at least one bio-diesel bus



Encourage the use of Hybrids and possibly create a “preferential” 



status for them on the ferry.



Upgrade all of the older diesel generators



Install Solar Panels at the General Aviation building at Airport



(There is a private donor who is willing to help offset expense)



Explore the creation of an Energy District of Critical Planning 


Concern (DCPC) to evaluate its appropriateness, set goals, and 


evaluate progress of programs and ideas.


Commissioner Robert M. Sawyer complimented Ms. Warner on her presentation and asked about the financing of the group.   Ms. Warner replied that there is an additional fee in our electric bills that supports the COMPACT; however, they have expended all of their funds for this year.  They will be going back to the Legislature to seek additional funding.  However by implementing a pricing structure based on consumption, additional revenue could be generated to support other public initiatives.

Mr. Sawyer also asked if there was a way to show the payback on these energy improvements and provide financing to encourage making these changes.  Ms. Warner replied that energy efficiency, as in using less energy, was the “best bang for the buck” and provides the greatest financial incentive.  Documenting the “payback” on other renewable sources was harder to document.


Mr. Sawyer inquired if there was any feasibility of putting a small wind turbine on a private residence.  Ms. Warner responded that the biggest problem is that the smaller wind generators is the perception of how noisy they will be so the neighbors have to agree to it. A proposal in Edgartown to erect a private turbine was denied due to the belief it would be visually disruptive and noisy.  What is nice about the High School wind turbine is that it will expose people to them and people can then judge for themselves.  

Mr. Sawyer continued by noting that the use of Hybrids vehicles is fascinating and wondered why all local governments couldn’t adopt a policy to replace all of their existing fleets with hybrids over time.  Ms. Warner said that there was some concern by different departments about the Hybrids. Commissioner Paul Strauss commented on how that specific point has been discussed and is worth pursuing.  He commented that the County should promote and encourage the use of Hybrids.  If the County Commissioners were interested in pursuing this further, he would like to lead the effort and get started right away.


Commissioner Leonard Jason, Jr. then asked about the heavy user concept.  He felt that instead of charging more for the greater use why not just restrict the amount of energy available to anyone.  Ms. Warner stated that having a graduated fee scale like Aspen covers both aspects of the plan.  Both reducing consumption and improving alternate sources of energy.  Individuals could choose to pay more for their consumption which provides revenue for the energy plan or they could choose to offset their consumption through the introduction of alternate sources of energy production.  

Mr. Strauss commented that restricting use by law is more of a political decision and probably not going to work.  However, the County should be actively involved in the whole process of reducing energy consumption and encourage alternate sources of energy.  Commissioner Roger W. Wey suggested that this topic be discussed further at a later date.


T.J. Hegarty commented on how well received the light bulb exchange at the County’s fair booth has been and how disappointed people were that they couldn’t get light bulbs this year.  Ms. Warner stated that due to increased demand, the Compact is out of funds for this year but they can arrange for the purchase of the bulbs at a very low cost.  Mr. Hegarty wanted to know if we could submit a request for the light bulbs as soon as the new funding or budget was approved.  Mr. E. Winn Davis commented that he would contact Chris Knowles regarding the acquisition of more light bulbs.


Mr. Alley asked if there were any more questions and Mr. Strauss asked what kind of education has been conducted lately.  Ms. Warner replied that they run an educational program for most of the schools for 3rd-8th graders and provide adults with seminars, articles in the media, and information via their website.  Robert M. Sawyer suggested that we provide a link from the county’s website to Ms. Warner’s.

· Jim Powers, of Powers and Sullivan, the county’s accounting firm, 

presented the commissioners with a detailed report on the audit recently prepared.  Due to some financial issues, the audit was accelerated and he would present the highlights of the audit based on the available draft.  The numbers used are fairly accurate and the final report should contain only minor changes.  


Delays with the audit occurred not because funds were missing but due to a final reconciliation of grant money that had been accounted for differently in the Airport and the Treasurers records.   The County’s reports come in three forms whereas the Airport, as an enterprise fund, has to be prepared in a standard Accrual format.  The AIP grants were reviewed and the firm has provided two years of a clear opinion.  In 2006 there are additional audit requirements; however, if you expend less that $500,000 you are exempt from the changes.

Mr. Powers continued by outlining the outstanding management points that need to be addressed in the future.

Reconciliation of Ledgers:  There were several differences is the way many of the grants for the airport were accounted for in the Airport’s records and in the Treasurer’s records.  The official and final books are the County Treasurers.  The jail as well has numerous grants or funds that need tracking.  As a result, there needs to be a monthly reconciliation monthly between the accounts to prevent delays in future audits.
Withholding Accounts:  These ledgers also need to be reconciled on a monthly basis as well to prevent errors or delays.  

Upgrading Hardware:  Recently the Treasurer’s office has been upgraded with new systems and now that this new hardware is available a written disaster recovery procedure needs to be implemented.  


Overall, the auditor’s found that our practices were sound but the there were some minor areas that we could do better on.  On a final note, Mr. Powers described how GASBY 45 will change some of our accounting procedures in the future.  In the past, government entities were allowed to fund their retirement accounts on a “pay as you go” basis meaning that part of our future retirement expenses are currently under-funded.  


In 1988 the Massachusetts pension reform act changed this to an actuarial based system and entities are now required to fully fund pensions.  GASBY 45 is extending this idea to health care expenses as well and the county will need to “make up” the past under-funding of the health care expenses by 2010.  Mr. Powers recommended that the county work with the Retirement Board to work out the figures regarding this future expense.  He noted that the county has always had this expense, it is not a new liability, but now the county will have to actually “account” for it in their future reports.  Otherwise from an internal standpoint the county was in good shape.  


Mr. Powers continued with the financial statement for FY2005.  Because of the judgment in the Weibrecht case, the county has a liability of $360,000.00 in treble damages and $83,000.00 in lawyer’s fees pending any appeal.  If you exclude this judgment, the county’s financial condition improved.  At this point, Mr. Sawyer asked that if the Powers and Sullivan statement is published but the judgment was disallowed, would he prepare a revised report?  Mr. Powers said no.  The report is based on information pertaining to a specific date.  If something substantial changes, it is reflected in the next years statement.  

Mr. Powers then informed the Commissioners that because the Airport is now operated as an enterprise fund, because it recovers 100% of the cost of operating it, its finances must be accounted for in a full accrual basis.  As a result of that, it because harder to identify individual projects, funds, and grants.  Powers and Sullivan have provided the Treasurer and the Airport with a guide to what is included in the various accounts.  Mr. Sawyer asked if Powers and Sullivan could provide an exhibit in the back detailing this information for the Commissioners as well.  Mr. Powers said yes they could provide an un-audited exhibit in the back of the report for informational purposes if the commissioners so desired.  All the commissioners replied yes.

Mr. Powers also advised that the Airport had $232,000.00 in an unreserved fund balance without subtracting the $49,000.00 that is owed as part of the pending judgment.  Additionally, they had $150,000.00 in fuel inventory as well as $215,000.00 in a debt service reserve.  

Mr. Alley asked if there was anything else to report and Mr. Powers said that was it.  Mr. Alley asked if there were any questions.  Mr. Wey asked Mr. Powers to confirm that the county has a surplus this year.  Mr. Powers replied that right now there is a surplus of $237,000.00 but a deficit exists if the judgment against the county stands.  Mr. Israel asked that if the treble damages stand, how long can the county carry it over.  Mr. Powers responded that if they stand, they would have to be paid in accordance with the judgment and the county would have to borrow the funds.

Mr. Israel then asked how long the term would be if the county borrowed the money.  Mr. Powers advised that it was fairly easy to borrow money from the State for these kinds of settlements and he would recommend financing the entire debt via a short term, 5-8 year, bond.  The costs of servicing this debt would then be added as a budget item until the debt was paid.  Mr. Kinsella asked if the county could delay payment of the judgment indefinitely and the Commissioners and Mr. Powers stated no.


Noreen Mavro Flanders then asked Mr. Powers to talk about the accounting procedures for grants.  Mr. Powers discussed how, in the case of several health grants, not all of the funds were being disbursed through the county treasurer’s office as required. He has worked out a grant policies and procedures plan detailing how these funds must go through the treasurer’s office.  A few years ago this was resolved but it seems that things went a little astray.  This will help put things back on the correct path.  Mr. E. Winn Davis remarked how these procedures have already been implemented and discussed with all appropriate parties.


A brief discussion about how the Airport’s revenues are restricted to aviation related functions only as a part of the grant assurances was reviewed. and deferred for another time.

· Mr. E. Winn Davis then presented a task outline regarding the preparation 

and completion of the FY2007 budget.  The county is under a statutory requirement to have this completed by April 2006.  Mr. Davis proposed to have this accomplished by January 25, 2006.  Mr. Israel commented that instead of this outline being advisory in nature, the CAB should endeavor to set the goal of completing the budget by this date as well.

· Mr. E. Winn Davis began a discussion of the goals of the county for the 
upcoming year.  Chairman Alley asked each of the commissioners for their input followed by recommendations from other officials, department heads, and representatives.  The goals fell into three general categories:  communication, economics, and services.  Specific areas discussed for improvement in the upcoming year include: 

County Goals for FY 2007

Communication Goals
· Encourage Citizen Involvement

· Encourage joint activities with other governmental bodies

· Educate public on what County of Dukes County does

· Meet with Town Selectmen/All Island Selectmen

· Meet with town CEO’s

· Rebuild Trust

· Promote Regionalization
Economics Goals
· Alternative Funding Sources

· Create Assoc. Comm. For Commerce

· Promote Regionalization

· Promote Procurement
Services Goals 
· Revive Extension Services

· Promote Regionalization of Services

· Emergency Management

· Public Health

· Grantwriter

· Archival Services

· Procurement

· Create Assoc. Comm. For Commerce

· Create Assoc. Comm. For Agriculture

· Slaughter Services

· Create Assoc. Comm. For Energy

As part of the discussion relating to improving Town Selectmen and County Commissioner relations, Tristan Israel made several points:

· He would like to see the CAB set the goal of finalizing the budget as presented by Mr. E. Winn Davis
· To continue to evaluate the role of County Government, 

· That in order to improve relations between the groups, that before the county votes against a town, that they at least allow that town to present its case

· In the past, County Commissioners attended the Town Selectmen’s meetings and that it might be a good idea to resume this practice

· The regionalization of some services, such as the County Engineer and Veterans’ Agent was working extremely well and that other services might benefit from such cooperation as well.

Calendar:
The Commissioners were reminded of the following meetings:
· The Martha’s Vineyard Airport Commission meets Wednesday, October 5, 2005, at 5 p.m. at the General Aviation Building.
· The MACC meeting at Plymouth is at Noon, October 12, 2005 at the John Carver Inn.
· The next meeting of the Dukes County Commissioners will be Wednesday, October 12, 2005, at 5 p.m. at the Administration Building.

· The Steamship Authority meets Thursday, October 20, 2005, at 9:30 a.m. in Barnstable.
· The Dukes County Health Council meets Thursday, October 27, 2005 at 7:30 am at the West Tisbury Public Safety Building.
Correspondence:


Both the Norfolk County Works Invitation and the County Government Finance Review Board approval were reviewed earlier in the meeting.  Mr. Leonard Jason, Jr. asked Mr. E. Winn Davis if a letter from the Edgartown Parks Department regarding Norton Point had been received.  Mr. Davis said yes it had and he was responding to it.  Mr. Kinsella asked what the issue of the letter was and what was the follow up?  Mr. Davis advised that the Edgartown Parks Department had written a letter suggesting the joint management of Norton Point with the Sheriff’s Department.  Mr. Davis had scheduled a meeting with Chris Kennedy of the Trustee’s of Reservations but Mr. Kennedy had just recently cancelled the meeting.  The discussion is now pending rescheduling.
Public Comment:
None.

Adjournment:

With no need for an executive session, the motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Commissioner Robert M. Sawyer and seconded by Leslie Leland.  SO VOTED (7-0-0).

Respectfully Submitted by:

_______________________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts[image: image1.png]
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